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RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT IN THE FIELD OF CHILDREN'S 
VACCINES (WHA44.4 and EB87.Rb) 

TUBERCULOSIS CONTROL PROGRAMME (WHA44.8) 

LEPROSY (WHA44.9 and EB87.R5) 

HEALTH PROMOTION FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE LEAST 
DEVELOPED COUNTRIES (WHA44.24 and EB87.R9) 

SMOKING AND TRAVEL (WHA44.26 and EB87.R8) 

URBAN HEALTH DEVELOPMENT (WHA44.27) 

WATER AND ENVIRONMENTAL SANITATION (h'HA44.28) 

METHOD OF WORK OF THE HEALTH ASSEMBLY (WHA44.30) 

TRADITIONAL MEDICINE AND MODERN HEALTH CARE 
(WHA44.34 and EB87.RZ4) 

EMERGENCY RELIEF OPERATIONS (WHA44.41) 

WOMEN, HEALTH AND DEVELOPMENT (WHA44.42) 

COLLABORATION WITHIN THE UNITED NATIONS SYSTEM 
(EB87.R20) 



The attention of the Regional Committee is invited to the following 
resolutions (copies enclosed) adopted by the Forty-fourth World Health 
Assembly and the eighty-seventh session of the Executive Board which are of 
interest to the South-East Asia Region. 

1. RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT IN THE FIELD OF CHILDREN'S 
VACCINES (WHA44.4 and EB87 .R6) 

The Assembly, appreciating the accomplishments of the programme for vaccine 
development during its first six years of existence, noted that new and 
improved vaccines against viral and bacterial diseases could save as many 
as six to eight million lives annually. It considered that the objectives 
and targets of the programme for vaccine development represented an 
essential component of the global effort to develop improved and new 
essential vaccines against major childhood diseases, and urged all Member 
States to intensify efforts made at the national level to accelerate 
research related to vaccine development, and to collaborate in 
international initiatives aimed at the development of new and improved 
vaccines. The Assembly also called upon bilateral and multilateral 
development agencies, nongovernmental organizations and foundations to 
increase their support for vaccine research and strengthen national 
coordination mechanisms to promote vaccine development. 

2. TUBERCULOSIS CONTROL PROGRAMME (WHA44.8) 

The Assembly, recalling its previous resolution on the tuberculosis control 
programme (WHA36.30), noted with concern that the current strategy for 
tuberculosis control had started to lose its effectiveness in the 
industrialized countries. It recognized that in many developing countries 
tuberculosis was decreasing little, if at all, owing to the constraints on 
effective application of programme policies for tuberculosis control, and 
that in some countries the disease was rapidly increasing owing to the AIDS 
epidemic. The Assembly, therefore, urged Member States to give high 
priority to intensifying tuberculosis control as an integral part of 
primary health care, reviewing the situation of current control activities, 
particularly in the light of the HIV pandemic, introducing short-course 
chemotherapy, and improving the treatment management system. It also 
invited international and bilateral agencies and nongovernmental 
organizations to continue to help control tuberculosis by collaborating 
with, and providing support to, the programme. 

3. LEPROSY (WHA44.9 and EB87.R.5) 

The Assembly, recalling its earlier resolutions on leprosy, appreciated the 
significant progress made during the past five years with multidrug therapy 
for leprosy control and with case-finding in the majority of Member States 
where leprosy was endemic. It recognized the substantial and increasing 
support for leprosy control being provided by nongovernmental and other 
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donor organizations, and declared WHO'S commitment to continuing to promote 
the use of all control measures, including multidrug therapy, together with 
case-finding in order to attain the global elimination of leprosy as a 
public health problem by the year 2000. The Assembly urged all Member 
States to further increase their political commitment and give high 
priority to leprosy control, to strengthen managerial capabilities and to 
coordinate the technical and financial resources made available for leprosy 
control by international and nongovernmental organizations for optimal 
utilization. 

4. HEALTH PROMOTION FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE LEAST DEVJXOPED 
COUNTRIES (WHA44.24 and EB87.R9) 

The Assembly recalled its previous resolutions on strengthening technical 
and economic support to countries facing serious economic constraints and 
referred to the Paris Declaration and to the Programme of Action for the 
least developed countries for the 1990s, adopted in September 1990 at the 
end of the Second United Nations Conference on the Least Developed 
Countries. Having noted the specific action already taken by WHO on behalf 
of the least developed countries, it reiterated, as stated by the 
Conference in the Programme of Action for the 19908, that "without profound 
improvements in the health standards prevailing in the least developed 
countries, other measures of social and economic development would remain 
to a great extent ineffective." The Assembly, therefore, requested all 
Member States to take into account the outcome of the Second UN Conference, 
especially the need to include a health component in socioeconomic 
development programmes and cooperation activities. 

5 .  SMOKING AND TRAVeL (WHA44.26 and EB87.R8) 

The Assembly, recalling its previous resolutions on the health consequences 
of tobacco consumption, which urged all Member States to adopt effective 
measures to prevent involuntary exposure to tobacco smoke in enclosed 
public places and public transport, applauded the transport authorities and 
companies that had adopted measures to offer their passengers a smoke-free 
environment. It expressed concern at the dangers to health, and the 
violation of the right to health, of non-smokers caused by enforced, or 
: ~ a s q i v r .  smoking, and urged a l l  Yember States to adopt appropriate measures 
tor effective protection from involuntary exposure to tobacco smoke in 
public transport, to ban smoking in public conveyances, and to promote 
educational activities necessary to make people aware of the importance of 
protecting themselves and their families against passive smoking. 

6. URBAN HEALTE DEVELOPMENT (WHA44.27 ) 

The Assembly noted that from 1950 to 1990 the world's urban population 
almost tripled and that the increase was continuing. This increase was in 
cities of developing countries whose urban population increased five-fold, 
and such growth exceeded the capacity of a city to provide adequate 
resources, housing, employment and services. Taking account of the 
conclusions and recommendations of the Technical Discussions held during 
the Forty-fourth World Health Assembly, and recalling actions taken by WHO 
on urban health development, the Assembly recognized the need for the 
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reappraisal of urban health systems that contributed to the promotion of 
urban health in the context of health for all. It, therefore, urged all 
Member States to prevent excessive urban population growth by developing 
national policies that maintained in balance urban population and 
infrastructure and services, to strengthen the capacity for healthy urban 
development, and to give priority to the development, reorientation and 
strengthening of urban health services based on the primary health care 
approach. The Assembly also called upon the community of international 
agencies to give proper attention in their programmes to the interrelation 
between the urban crisis and the growing degradation of the global 
environment, to consider environmental, social and health needs, and to 
develop new ways of providing support to national governments to help them 
address urban health problems as part of urban development programmes. 

7. WATER AND ENVIRONMENTAL SANITATION (WHA44.28) 

The Assembly, having considered the progress achieved in increasing the 
coverage of services to provide safe water and appropriate sanitation, 
noted that 1200 million people in the developing countries still did not 
have access to an adequate and safe water supply, and approximately 1800 
million were without appropriate sanitation. Thus, increased and improved 
action was needed, especially in the light of rapid population growth, 
particularly in urban areas. The Assembly, recalling the New Delhi 
Statement on water supply and sanitation in the 1990s "Some for all, rather 
than more for some", adopted in September 1990 by 115 countries, emphasized 
the need for a commitment by the international community to provide the 
resources to augment national efforts to achieve the objective of safe 
water and appropriate sanitation for all people by the year 2000. It urged 
all Member States to reaffirm the priority accorded to programmes for safe 
and reliable water supply and environmental sanitation with emphasis on 
underserved people in the rural areas and on the needs of the urban poor in 
the rapidly growing urban areas. 

8. METHOD OF WORK OF THE HEALTH ASSEMBLY (WHA44.30) 

The Assembly, recalling its previous resolutions, recognized the 
desirability of continued improvements in the method of work of the Health 
Assembly. It decided that proposals for resolutions on technical matters 
should not be considered by the Health Assembly unless they were based on a 
full debate under the item to which they related or unless they had been 
the subject of prior consideration by the Executive Board. It also decided 
that, as from the Forty-sixth World Health Assembly, Technical Discussions 
should be held in even-numbered years only, when there was no proposed 
programme budget to consider. 

9. TRADITIONAL MEDICINE AND MODERN HEALTH CARE 
(WHA44.34 and EB87.R24) 

The Assembly, recalling its earlier resolutions, recognized the important 
contribution of traditional medicine to the provision of essential care and 
noted with satisfaction the progress made in the development of the 
programme of traditional medicine. Reiterating that a substantial increase 
in national and international funding and support was needed to catalyse 
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the role of traditional medicine in health care, it urged all Member States 
to intensify activities leading to cooperation between those providing 
traditional medicine and modern health care, respectively, and to introduce 
measures for the regulation and control of acupuncture methods. 

lo. EMERGENCY RELIEF OPERATIONS (WHA44.41) 

The Assembly, recalling its previous resolution WHA42.16, considered the 
succession of natural and man-made disasters that had occurred in various 
regions, and recognized the threat to health and the risk of outbreak of 
epidemic diseases among affected populations. It also recognized the 
limited capabilities of affected countries to cope with such emergencies. 
Stressing the need for close collaboration between all agencies involved 
and the need for proper coordination within the country concerned, the 
Assembly urged international and regional institutions to accord greater 
priority to assistance aimed at mitigating the health effects of natural 
and man-made disasters. 

11. WOMEN, HEALTH AND DBVELOPMENT (WHA44.42) 

The Assembly, recalling its earlier resolutions WHA39.18 and WHA42.42, 
which emphasized the crucial role of women in health and development, 
recognized that effective socioeconomic development could not be realized 
wlthout improvements in the health and economic and social status of women. 
It expressed concern at the continued high mortality and morbidity of women 
at all ages and recognized the urgency of the need to accelerate progress 
and strengthen action for the promotion of the status of women throughout 
the world. While urging all Member States to accelerate the implementation 
of measures for the improvement of the health status of women and their 
full and equal participation in all aspects of national health and 
development activities, the Assembly invited them to designate a person as 
national focal point on matters of women, health and development, and to 
support and facilitate their participation in the preparation for the 
Technical Discussions to be held during the Forty-fifth World Health 
Assembly. 

12. COLLABORATION WITHIN THE UNITED NATIONS SYSTEM (EB87.RZO) 

The Executive Board, after considering the United Nations General Assembly 
resolution 441211 on operational activities for the development of the 
United Nations System, and the Director-General's report thereon, 
appreciated the need for better coordination in the UN family but 
recognjzed some operational difficulties in its implementation. The Board 
believed that many themes of the resolution had been covered by WHO 
activities and were part of the Organization's approach to development 
cooperation. The Board recommended to the Forty-fourth World Health 
Assembly the adoption of the resolution given in resolution EB87.R20. 
However, the Assembly, following discussions in Committee B, did not take 
any action thereon. 


